Center for American Progress

Moving America's Families Forward: Lessons Learned from Other Countries

Testimony before the U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Ways and Means, Subcommittee on Human Resources

Melissa Boteach Vice President, Poverty to Prosperity Program Center for American Progress November 17, 2015

Thank you, Chairman Boustany, Ranking Member Doggett, and members of the subcommittee for the invitation to appear before you today. My name is Melissa Boteach, and I am the Vice President of the Poverty to Prosperity Program at the Center for American Progress.

I am excited to join you today to talk about lessons the United States can take from other countries in terms of cutting poverty and promoting shared prosperity. There are a number of innovations across Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, or OECD, countries from which the United States can learn. In today's testimony, I will underscore two main points:

- First, one of the most important lessons the United States can take from other advanced economies is that policies that improve basic labor standards, increase women's labor force participation through stronger work-family policies, and strengthen social insurance have been critical for cutting poverty, mitigating inequality, and ensuring people can find and keep good jobs. I will provide specific examples of how other countries are using these policies to promote greater economic security and opportunity.
- Second, efforts to examine individual reforms in other countries cannot be divorced from this broader policy framework. It is important not to cherry-pick lessons from other countries absent the context of their stronger labor market protections, work-family policies, and more adequate income security programs for families who struggle to make ends meet. This lesson has important implications as Congress seeks to reform work and income supports in the United States.

Background

As I'm sure we can all agree, the surest pathway out of poverty is a well-paying job. Unfortunately, even as the employment numbers have improved in the past year, the poverty rate has declined only slowly because many Americans remain stuck with flat or declining wages, reduced hours, and inadequate labor protections. This is not a new trend. Except for a brief period in the late 1990s, over the past four decades, the gains from rising profits and productivity have gone mainly to those at the top of income ladder, while average Americans have seen their wages remain flat or even decline in real terms. In fact, the real hourly wage of a worker at the 10th percentile of the wage distribution in 2013 was 5.3 percent less than in 1979. By contrast, the real hourly wage of a worker at the 95th percentile grew by 40.6 percent over the same period.¹

Women's labor force participation is an important tool to mitigate these trends and make all families better off. Nearly all of the rise in U.S. family income between 1970 and 2013 was due to women's increased earnings, and according to the Council of Economic Advisers, if women's labor force participation had not increased since 1970, "median family income would be about \$13,000 less than what it is today."² Yet the United States is woefully behind its international counterparts in offering workplace policies that support women's labor force participation, and a persistent gender wage gap means that women still earn, on average, only about 79 percent of what the average man makes, with significantly larger disparities for women of color.³ Closing this gender wage gap would cut the poverty rate for working women and their families in half,⁴ with fewer families needing to turn to the safety net in the first place.

Finally, even in good economic times, events such as a lost job or cutbacks in hours; divorce; disability; birth of a child; new caregiving responsibilities; and other life events are common triggers of a spell of poverty or hardship,⁵ underscoring that social insurance and assistance programs offer important protections from hardship that we all need. In fact, half of all Americans will experience at least one year of poverty or near-poverty at some point during their working years. Adding in those who experience unemployment or need to turn to the safety net for a year or more, that figure rises to four in five Americans.⁶

These experiences are not unique to the United States. Across OECD nations, rising inequality presents a challenge, though it is more acute in the United States than in most other nations.⁷ Across OECD nations, people have to balance breadwinning and care-giving responsibilities and face income shocks such as job loss or onset of a disability.

Yet the United States consistently ranks near the bottom when compared with other advanced nations on comparable measures of poverty and child poverty.⁸ Moreover, despite rhetorical nods to the American Dream, a U.S. child born in the bottom income quintile of the income distribution has a lower probability of making it to the top

income quintile than his or her counterparts in Denmark and Canada.⁹ The remainder of my testimony will explore policy differences that help explain these gaps and what the United States can learn from other nations in this regard.

What do other countries do to cut poverty and strengthen the middle class?

A key difference between the United States and other advanced nations is that other countries' policies commit to supporting people in work through stronger labor standards; facilitating women's labor force participation through policies such as paid family leave; and providing greater economic security through a more adequate social insurance system when work is unavailable, impossible, or pays too little to make ends meet.

Basic labor standards

First, other advanced nations tend to have stronger basic labor protections for workers. In the United States today, more than one in three people struggle to make ends meet, living below twice the federal poverty line.¹⁰ This is due in part to the fact that the United States tolerates lower levels of basic labor standards and worker rights than most other rich nations. Our minimum wage is a poverty wage, leaving a parent of two children who works full time in poverty. Low-wage workers are often subjected to scheduling practices that leave them no flexibility or certainty about their hours. And only about 7 percent of private-sector workers belong to a union.¹¹ These trends have implications for usage of our safety net and families' long-term economic mobility.

For example, "Nearly three-quarters (73 percent) of enrollments in America's major public benefits programs are from working families."¹² In the fast food industry alone, more than half of front line workers are unable to support their families without nutrition or other assistance, and the cost of public assistance for these working families is nearly \$7 billion per year.¹³ In contrast, raising the minimum wage to \$12 per hour by 2020, as proposed in Rep. Bobby Scott (D-VA) and Sen. Patty Murray's (D-WA) Raise the Wage Act, would save nearly \$53 billion in expenditures on the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, or SNAP, over the next 10 years.¹⁴

In terms of scheduling practices, approximately half of low-wage workers report having minimal control over the timing of their work hours.¹⁵ In fact, in a study of low-skill, nonproduction jobs of 17 corporations in the hospitality, retail, transportation, and financial services industries, only three of the companies provided worker schedules more than one week in advance.¹⁶ When workers don't know when or for how long they are working on a regular basis, it can wreak havoc on their ability to budget, take on a second job to help pay the bills, make child care and transportation arrangements, or move up the economic ladder by enrolling in education or training.

Finally, the barriers to joining a union in the United States limit workers' ability to bargain collectively for better wages and health benefits, which puts additional pressure on Medicaid and other safety net programs that help low-wage workers make ends meet. Moreover, union membership has long-term positive consequences for children and families. Recently published research finds that "controlling for many factors, union membership is positively and significantly associated with marriage"—a relationship that is "largely explained by the increased income, regularity and stability of employment and fringe benefits that come with union membership."¹⁷ And areas with higher union membership demonstrate more mobility for low-income children. Controlling for many factors, the relationship between union density and the mobility of lowincome children is at least as strong as the relationship between mobility and high school dropout rates—a variable that is widely recognized as an important factor in a child's long-term prospects.¹⁸

Looking across the pond, in countries such as Denmark, collective agreements between trade unions and employer organizations are the norm, not the exception.¹⁹ In the United Kingdom, the national minimum wage, updated annually, is just more than \$10 per hour, and the current conservative government is moving to increase it, with the goal of reaching 60 percent of median earnings by 2020.²⁰ In addition to a much higher minimum wage, U.K. workers also have a guarantee of 28 days of paid time off each year and have stronger job security protections.²¹

In terms of addressing scheduling standards, workers in the United Kingdom enjoy a "right to request" flexible and predictable schedules, and in turn, employers have an obligation to respond in a "reasonable manner," including evaluating the pros and cons of the application, discussing the request with the employee, and providing an appeal process.²² The law is showing results. Surveys have found that the number of requests refused by employers dropped after passage of the legislation, and three years after the law was enacted, a survey in 2006 showed that there was increased availability of flexible working arrangements and a 7 percentage point increase in workplaces offering at least one of six flexible working arrangements to their employees.²³ Already, this idea is gaining momentum stateside, with Vermont and San Francisco adopting right to request laws, and the Schedules That Work Act was introduced in the House and Senate to address these issues.

Work-family policies

A second area where the United States could learn from its neighbors is in the area of work-family balance and encouraging women's labor force participation. Between 1990 and 2010, U.S. female labor force participation fell from 6th to 17th among 22 OECD countries.²⁴ Research by Francine Blau and Lawrence Kahn has found that 28 percent to 29 percent of this decrease could be explained by other countries' expansion of family-friendly policies including parental leave and part-time work entitlements,²⁵ whereas the United States guarantees no paid sick days and stands alone in failing to offer any form of paid family leave.²⁶

In contrast, the United Kingdom gives almost all workers a legal entitlement to paid sick days, provides paid family leave, and has a comparatively expansive system of pre-K and child care assistance.²⁷ Denmark offers 12 months of paid family leave.²⁸ And in Canada, parental leave constitutes up to 15 weeks of maternity benefits, plus an additional 35 weeks for parental care by either parent after the birth or adoption of a child.²⁹

In the United States, our lack of paid family leave has implications for usage of the safety net. In New Jersey, for example, where there is a state paid family leave program in place, a recent study conducted by Rutgers University found that women who use paid leave are significantly more likely to be working 9 to 12 months after a child's birth than those who do not take any leave.³⁰ Moreover, women in New Jersey taking paid leave reported wage increases from prebirth to postbirth and were 39 percent less likely to receive public assistance and 40 percent less likely to receive assistance from the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program, formerly known as food stamps, in the year after the child's birth, compared with women who did not take leave.³¹

More adequate social insurance

Finally, other OECD countries tend to have significantly more adequate social insurance regimes that the United States for the messy ups and down of life such as a health crisis, unemployment, birth of a child, or onset of a disability. I will briefly review several examples below.

Health insurance

Nearly all advanced nations offer universal health care coverage.³² In contrast, in the United States, 19 states have refused to implement the Affordable Care Act's Medicaid expansion, leaving millions of low-income adults without access to care and unable to purchase insurance on the health care exchanges.³³

Child benefits

Another common thread across many rich nations is a child benefit that significantly reduces child poverty.³⁴ For example, the new government is Canada is slated to significantly expand its child benefit for low- and moderate-income families, and the United Kingdom provides a family allowance³⁵ to all low- and middle-income families with children through its Child Benefit³⁶ and Child Tax Credit.³⁷

The United States has a Child Tax Credit, or CTC, which offers up to \$1,000 per child. The refundable portion phases in at a rate of 15 cents per dollar starting at \$3,000 of earnings, so that a family with two children earning a full-time minimum wage salary would receive approximately \$1,800 instead of the full \$2,000.³⁸ However, if Congress fails to act to make permanent the 2009 provisions of the CTC—slated to expire in 2017—that same working family would only receive \$72 from the CTC moving forward.³⁹ The CTC is an important anti-poverty tool in the United States, but it could be strengthened by: ensuring that the full credit reaches all low- and moderate-income families; indexing the credit to inflation so that it keeps pace with the rising cost of childrearing; and adding a Young Child Tax Credit of \$1,500 for children under age 3, available in monthly installments, in recognition of the particular squeeze that parents of young children face and the elevated importance of income in the early years for children's long-term outcomes.⁴⁰

Unemployment insurance⁴¹

While the United States' unemployment insurance, or UI, system has played an important role in mitigating poverty and providing macroeconomic stabilization, compared with other nations:

[T]he United States has one of the least generous UI systems in the developed world. Jobless benefit programs in European nations and most other OECD member countries (sic) programs generally serve significantly larger shares of their unemployed populations, provide benefits that replace a significantly higher share of worker's previous earnings, and offer benefits for far longer durations than the United States' UI program.⁴² Additionally, most other countries require employers to offer severance pay, which comes in addition to jobless benefits.⁴³

For example, the vast majority of workers in Denmark are guaranteed two years of unemployment insurance at a 90 percent wage replacement,⁴⁴ and in addition to its contributory insurance, the United Kingdom guarantees means-tested unemployment assistance to low-income people who are unemployed.⁴⁵

In the United States, our UI system "protects workers and their families against hardship in the event of job loss by temporarily replacing a portion of their lost wages while they seek reemployment. ... UI is a federal-state program with minimal federal requirements and tremendous state flexibility. ... Historically states have had maximum benefit durations of 26 weeks or longer. However, in a recent trend, eight states have reduced the number of weeks of benefits available to fewer than 26 weeks, with Florida cutting off benefits at just 14 weeks.⁴⁶

"The recent economic downturn offers a stark reminder of the critical importance of the UI system. While benefits are modest, averaging just over \$300 per week and replacing 46 percent of wages for the typical worker,⁴⁷ UI protected more than 5 million Americans from poverty in 2009, when unemployment was at historic heights.⁴⁸ In addition to mitigating poverty and hardship, UI also functions as a powerful macroeconomic stabilizer during recessions, by putting dollars in the pockets of hard-hit unemployed workers who will then go out and spend them in their local communities."

Yet as "[e]ffective as UI is, it fails to reach many unemployed workers in their time of need. As of December 2014, the UI recipiency rate—or the share of jobless workers receiving UI benefits—fell to an historic low of 23.1 percent."⁴⁹

Disability benefits⁵⁰

The United States offers "modest but vital" disability benefits in a regime in which it is incredibly difficult to qualify for aid. In fact, the United States has the strictest disability standard in the developed world,⁵¹ and our Social Security Disability Insurance, or SSDI, and Supplemental Security Income, or SSI, programs include strong work incentives.⁵² SSDI benefits are "modest, typically replacing half or less of a worker's earnings." The average SSDI benefit for disabled workers "in 2015 is about \$1,165 per month—not far above the federal poverty level for an individual."⁵³ SSDI benefits are "so modest that many beneficiaries struggle to make ends meet; nearly one in five, or about 1.6 million, disabled-worker beneficiaries live in poverty." But without SSDI, "this figure would more than double, and more than 4 million beneficiaries would be poor."⁵⁴ SSI benefits are even more meager, at a maximum of \$733 per month in 2015, "just three-quarters of the federal poverty line for an individual."

"As long projected by Social Security's actuaries, the number of workers receiving Disability Insurance has increased over time, due mostly to demographic and labor-market shifts. According to recent analysis by Social Security Administration researchers, the growth in the Disability Insurance program between 1972 and 2008 is due almost entirely (90 percent) to the Baby Boomers aging into the high-disability years of their 50s and 60s, the rise in women's labor-force participation, and population growth.⁵⁵ The increase in the Social Security retirement age has been another significant factor. Importantly, as the Baby Boomers have begun to age into retirement, the program's growth has already leveled off" to its lowest level in 30 years "and is projected to decline further in the coming years as Boomers continue to retire."⁵⁶

Efforts to point to disability reform in countries such as the United Kingdom, Australia, and the Netherlands as models for the United States ignore the fact that even after these reforms, these countries still have higher recipiency rates, more adequate benefits, and spend more as a share of gross domestic product, or GDP, on their programs than we do.⁵⁷ Rather, by emulating other countries' policies such as paid leave, better access to long-term services and supports, and universal health coverage—we could build upon our current system and give workers with disabilities a fairer shot at economic opportunity.⁵⁸

A note on the 'submerged welfare state'

While other OECD countries tend to spend more as a share of GDP in terms of public social expenditures, looking at net social expenditures, which include expenditures subsidized through the tax code—such as employer-subsidized health care for higher-income families—the United States actually spends more as a share of GDP than many other OECD countries.⁵⁹ This "submerged welfare state" underscores that social expenditures do not just benefit struggling families but also extend up to include many wealthy families in the United States.⁶⁰ Thus, as we seek to discuss welfare reforms, it is important to note that while the United States is relatively ungenerous when it comes to helping lower-income families, looking at our net social expenditures, we are considerably more generous to upper-income families than other nations.

More broadly, as we discuss welfare reform, it is important to consider reform of corporate welfare and tax expenditures that primarily benefit the wealthy. Although the top 0.1 percent holds as much wealth as the bottom 90 percent in the United States, a typical person in the top 0.1 percent received \$33,391⁶¹ last year from the largest of these federal tax programs, while an American in the bottom 20 percent received about \$77.⁶² It is important to keep this context in mind as Congress considers tax and budget decisions regarding low-income families.

The dangers of cherry-picking lessons

While there are many important lessons to take from other nation's policies, there is a danger in cherry-picking reforms from other countries that feed into their preconceived notion that block granting and cutting core income security programs are the best paths forward. These policy lessons are often divorced from the broader framework these countries have in place with regards to labor rights, work-family balance, and social insurance.

For example, some have pointed to the Universal Credit in the United Kingdom, a policy that combines several means-tested benefits into one payment to families, as the inspiration for efforts to consolidate and block-grant multiple anti-poverty programs in the United States. Yet the Universal Credit bears little resemblance to these proposals and is situated in a much different policy regime, as noted above, with higher wages, stronger work-family policies, and more adequate income security programs.⁶³

For one thing, the United Kingdom's Universal Credit is structured as a legal entitlement—meaning that all eligible low-income people have a right to receive it—and one that is administered centrally by a single government agency. In contrast, block grant proposals here in the United States limit the extent to which eligible families can access needed help. They also decentralize administration of funds to states, which have a long history of diverting those funds away from the core purposes of the block grant.⁶⁴ For example, Temporary Assistance for Needy Families,⁶⁵ or TANF, which some lift up as a model for other programs, has failed to respond to the recession or the increase in child poverty in recent years, "rising by just 16 percent⁶⁶ between the onset of the recession and December 2010, while the number of unemployed workers rose by 88 percent during the same period."⁶⁷ The block grant has lost approximately one-third of its value since 1996, and even more in states that used to receive supplemental grants. Whereas it used to serve approximately two-thirds of poor families with children, today the program only serves about one in four poor families with children—and in many states, it serves far fewer.⁶⁸ "In comparison, the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program is highly effective at reaching struggling individuals and families, with 8 in 10 eligible households receiving needed nutrition assistance."⁶⁹



Moreover, states have little to no accountability for spending the funds toward TANF's core purposes, with recent data showing that states only spent an average of 8 percent of the block grant on work-related activities and less than half of the block grant on "core purposes."⁷⁰

"In contrast, in programs such as SNAP, approximately 95 percent of program dollars go to helping struggling families purchase food.⁷¹ The error rate for SNAP is among the lowest of all government programs, with fewer than 1 percent of SNAP benefits going to households that do not meet the program's criteria.⁷² Research also shows that SNAP boosts health, educational, and employment outcomes in the long term.⁷³ Rather than model other programs after TANF, policymakers should be seeking ways to boost the program's effectiveness and transparency to ensure that dollars are going toward providing income and employment support to struggling families."⁷⁴ Indeed, as Ron Haskins, a long-time former Republican staffer and one of the chief architects of TANF, said recently about the program, "States did not uphold their end of the bargain. So why do something like this again?"⁷⁵ Another reason the Universal Credit offers a poor example for the United States is that one of the main problems the United Kingdom is trying to address—financial penalties for work—is far less of an issue in the United States, in part due to the design of our Earned Income Tax Credit, or EITC—which kicks in at the first dollar of earnings.⁷⁶ In fact, this is one area where other countries seeking to address work disincentives caused by loss of benefits can learn from the United States.

Together, the Earned Income and Child Tax Credits reward work and lifted approximately 10 million people out of poverty last year.⁷⁷ Not only do these credits improve the short-term well-being of children through mitigating poverty, but they also improve long-term education⁷⁸ outcomes for children.

As Congress debates tax extenders, it should protect and build upon the EITC's bipartisan success. In fact, Congress should not make any provision permanent for businesses without making permanent provisions of the EITC and CTC set to expire in 2017. Allowing these key parts of the credits to expire would push approximately 16 million people, including 8 million children, into or more deeply into poverty.⁷⁹ Moreover, there is growing bipartisan support, from House Speaker Paul Ryan (R-WI) to President Obama, for expanding the EITC for childless adults, the only group our country currently taxes more deeply into poverty.⁸⁰

Regarding concerns about the U.S. safety net penalizing work, the biggest issue in this regard is states that have not yet expanded Medicaid. In these 19 states, a family who earns too much to qualify for traditional Medicaid but not enough to qualify for subsidies to purchase on the exchanges falls into a health coverage gap.⁸¹ The answer to this, rather than consolidation and block-granting of programs, is for all states to expand Medicaid.

Policy implications and conclusion

How do the lessons from other countries translate into policy implications for the United States?

First, it is important not to go backward. In general, the OECD nations with the best outcomes have increased the share of their GDP they commit to public social insurance and investments over the past two decades.⁸² While many OECD nations have increased their investments in active labor market policies, these same nations continue to provide a more adequate floor than we have in the United States. And what the United States does have in place, while in need of improvement, plays a significant role in mitigating poverty and hardship. In fact, without the safety net we currently have in this country, poverty rates would be nearly twice as high.⁸³ Rather than turn to TANF as a model for other safety net programs, we should protect and strengthen programs such as SNAP, tax credits for working families, and Medicaid.

Second, while the United States doesn't need to emulate the exact policies of our OECD counterparts, we can customize uniquely American solutions that move toward the same values of rewarding and valuing work through strong labor standards, encouraging women's labor force participation through improved work-family policies, and bolstering our social insurance system to better account for the messy ups and downs of life. This includes policies⁸⁴ such as raising the minimum wage; making permanent the 2009 provisions of the Earned Income and Child Tax Credits slated to expire in 2017 and expanding the EITC for childless adults; enacting universal paid family and medical leave and paid sick days; enacting the right to request a flexible and predictable work schedule; investing in child care and early education; expanding Medicaid; strengthening our unemployment insurance system; enabling all low- and moderate-income families to claim the full CTC; and adding on a Young Child Tax Credit for families with children under age 3 to account for the importance that these early years play in children's long-term outcomes.⁸⁵

Such policies would not only cut poverty and economic mobility through better employment, educational, and health outcomes; in many cases, they also would reduce the need of families to turn to the safety net in the first place because policies that bolster wages, improve working conditions, and offer work supports such as child care and health insurance increase the likelihood that families can support themselves in the labor market.

These ideas noted above are not just international standards. Policies such as raising the minimum wage and enacting paid family leave command the support of the vast majority of Americans across the ideological spectrum.⁸⁶ Efforts to stymie the enactment of such policies ignore evidence from both abroad and from U.S. states that these initiatives are effective in cutting poverty and boosting middle-class security.

Melissa Boteach is the Vice President of the Poverty to Prosperity Program at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- Elise Gould, "Why America's Workers Need Faster Wage Growth – And What We Can Do About It" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2014), available at http://www. epi.org/publication/why-americas-workers-need-fasterwage-growth/.
- 2 Judith Warner, "To Fight Inequality, Support Women's Work" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ report/2015/09/29/122152/to-fight-inequality-supportwomens-work/.
- 3 American Association of University Women, "The Simple Truth about the Gender Pay Gap" (2015), available at http:// www.aauw.org/research/the-simple-truth-about-thegender-pay-gap/.
- 4 Heidi Hartmann, Jeff Hayes, and Jennifer Clark, "How Equal Pay for Working Women would Reduce Poverty and Grow the American Economy" (Washington: Institute for Women's Policy Research, 2014), available at http://www.iwpr.org/ publications/pubs/how-equal-pay-for-working-womenwould-reduce-poverty-and-grow-the-american-economy.
- 5 Melissa Boteach, "Reimagining Our Social Contract: The Safety Net Is Social Insurance for All Americans," Center for American Progress, August 11, 2014, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/ news/2014/08/11/95373/reimagining-our-social-contractthe-safety-net-is-social-insurance-for-all-americans/.
- 6 Mark Robert Rank, Thomas A. Hirschl, and Kirk A. Foster, Chasing the American Dream: Understanding What Shapes Our Fortunes (New York: Oxford University Press, 2014).
- 7 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "In it Together: Why Less Inequality Benefits All" (2015).
- 8 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Inequality: Poverty rate," available at https://data.oecd.org/ inequality/poverty-rate.htm (last accessed November 2015).
- 9 Richard Freeman and others, "Bargaining for the American Dream" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/report/2015/09/09/120558/bargaining-for-theamerican-dream/.
- 10 Carmen DeNavas-Walt and Bernadette D. Proctor, "Income and Poverty in the United States: 2014" (Washington: Bureau of the Census, 2015), available at http://www.census. gov/content/dam/Census/library/publications/2015/demo/ p60-252.pdf.
- 11 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Union Members Summary," Press release, January 23, 2015, available at http://www.bls. gov/news.release/union2.nr0.htm.
- 12 Sylvia A Allegretto and others, "Fast Food, Poverty Wages: The Public Cost of Low-Wage Jobs in the Fast-Food Industry" (Berkeley, CA: University of California, Berkeley, Labor Center, 2013), available at http://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/ fast-food-poverty-wages-the-public-cost-of-low-wage-jobsin-the-fast-food-industry/.
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Rachel West, "The Murray-Scott Minimum-Wage Bill: A Win-Win for Working Families and Taxpayers," Center for American Progress, April 30, 2015, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/news/2015/04/30/111808/ the-murray-scott-minimum-wage-bill-a-win-win-for-working-families-and-taxpayers/.
- 15 Liz Watson, Lauren Frohlich, and Elizabeth Johnston, "Collateral Damage: Scheduling Challenges for Workers in Low-Wage Jobs and Their Consequences" (Washington: National Women's Law Center, 2014), available at http://www.nwlc. org/sites/default/files/pdfs/collateral_damage_scheduling_fact_sheet.pdf.

16 Ibid.

- 17 Daniel Schneider and Adam Reich, "Marrying Ain't Hard When You Got a Union Card? Labor Union Membership and First Marriage," *Social Problems* 61 (4) (2014): 625–643.
- 18 Freeman and others, "Bargaining for the American Dream."
- 19 European Trade Union Institute, "Collective Bargaining," available at http://www.worker-participation.eu/National-Industrial-Relations/Countries/Denmark/Collective-Bargaining (last accessed November 2015).
- 20 U.K. Department for Business Innovation & Skills, "National Minimum Wage" (2015), available at https://www.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/470317/BIS-15-481-NMW-interim-evidence-2015.pdf.
- 21 Rebecca Ray, Milla Sanes, and John Schmitt, "No-Vacation Nation Revisited" (Washington: Center for Economic and Policy Research, 2013), available at http://www.cepr.net/ documents/publications/no-vacation-update-2013-05.pdf.
- 22 GOV.UK, "Flexible working," available at https://www.gov.uk/ flexible-working/overview (last accessed November 2015).
- 23 Anna Danziger and Shelley Waters Boots, "Memo on the Impact of the United Kingdom's Flexible Working Act" (Washington: Georgetown University, 2008), available at http://scholarship.law.georgetown.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi ?article=1011&context=legal.
- 24 Francine D. Blau and Lawrence M. Kahn, "Female Labor Supply: Why is the U.S. Falling Behind?" Working Paper 18702 (National Bureau of Economic Research, 2013).
- 25 Ibid.
- 26 Center for Economic Policy Research, "United States Lags World in Paid Sick Days for Workers and Families," available at http://www.cepr.net/documents/publications/psdsummary.pdf (last accessed November 2015).
- 27 Jody Heymann and others, "Contagion Nation: A Comparison of Paid Sick Day Policies in 22 Countries" (Washington: Center for Economic and Policy Research, 2009), available at http://www.cepr.net/documents/publications/paid-sickdays-2009-05.pdf; Rebecca Ray, Janet C. Gornick, and John Schmitt, "Parental Leave Policies in 21 Countries: Assessing Generosity and Gender Equality" (Washington: Center for Economic and Policy Research, 2009), available at http:// www.lisdatacenter.org/wp-content/uploads/parent-leavereport1.pdf; Kitty Stewart, "Labour's record on the under fives." Working Paper 4 (Center for Analysis of Social Exclusion and London School of Economics and Political Science, 2013), available at http://sticerd.lse.ac.uk/dps/case/spcc/ SWP04.pdf.
- 28 European Union, "Denmark: Creating proactive policies supporting vulnerable children and their families," available at http://europa.eu/epic/countries/denmark/index_en.htm (last accessed November 2015).
- 29 Government of Canada, "Employment Insurance Maternity and Parental Benefits," available at http://www.servicecanada.gc.ca/eng/ei/types/maternity_parental.shtml (last accessed November 2015).
- 30 Linda Houser and Thomas P. Vartanian, "Pay Matters: The Positive Economic Impacts of Paid Family Leave for Families, Businesses and the Public" (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers Center for Women and Work, 2012), available at http://smlr. rutgers.edu/paymatters-cwwreport-january2012.
- 31 Ibid.
- 32 Max Fisher, "Here's a Map of the Countries that Provide Universal Health Care (America's Still Not on It)," *The Atlantic*, June 28, 2012, available http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2012/06/heres-a-map-of-the-countriesthat-provide-universal-health-care-americas-still-not-onit/259153/.

12 Center for American Progress | Moving America's Families Forward: Lessons Learned from Other Countries

.....

- 33 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Status of State Action on the Medicaid Expansion Decision," available at http://kff.org/ health-reform/state-indicator/state-activity-aroundexpanding-medicaid-under-the-affordable-care-act/ (last accessed November 2015).
- 34 For cross-country comparisons, please see UNICEF Innocenti Research Centre, "Measuring Child Poverty: New league tables of child poverty in the world's rich countries" (2012), available at http://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/ rc10_eng.pdf.
- 35 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, Doing Better for Children (2009).
- 36 GOV.UK, "Claim Child Benefit," available at https://www.gov. uk/child-benefit/what-youll-get (last accessed November 2015).
- 37 GOV.UK, "Child Tax Credit," available at https://www.gov.uk/ child-tax-credit/what-youll-get (last accessed November 2015).
- 38 Rachel West, Melissa Boteach, and Rebecca Vallas, "Harnessing the Child Tax Credit as a Tool to Invest in the Next Generation" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/poverty/report/2015/08/12/118731/harnessing-thechild-tax-credit-as-a-tool-to-invest-in-the-next-generation/; Chuck Marr, Bryann DaSilva, and Arloc Sherman, "Letting Key Provisions of Working-Family Tax Credits Expire Would Push 16 Million People Into or Deeper Into Poverty" (Washington: Center for Budget and Policy Priorities, 2015), available at http://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/ letting-key-provisions-of-working-family-tax-credits-expirewould-push-16.
- 39 This value has been revised from the November 17 oral testimony to reflect the release of updated inflation projections in September 2015. On the basis of updated inflation projections, the Center on Budget and Policy Priorities—see ibid.—revised downward its prediction of the 2018 minimum earnings threshold for the CTC from \$14,700 to \$14,600. Based on this revised threshold, a family with two children earning a full-time minimum wage salary would receive \$72 rather than \$57, as originally reported.
- 40 West and others, "Harnessing the Child Tax Credit as a Tool to Invest in the Next Generation."
- 41 All quotes in this section are from previous CAP testimony before this committee. For full text, please see Rebecca Vallas, "Protecting the Safety Net From Waste, Fraud, and Abuse," Testimony before the House Committee on Ways and Means, Subcommittee on Human Resources, June 3, 2015, available at http://waysandmeans.house.gov/ wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Rebecca-Vallas-Testimony-060315-HR4.pdf.
- 42 For example, France's equivalent program replaces 67 percent of wages for the typical worker; Canada's replaces 63 percent; and the Netherlands' replaces 70 percent. The Netherlands provides jobless benefits for up to 38 months, and Germany provides them for up to 18 months. See Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, OECD Reviews of Labour Market and Social Policies (2010). See also Wayne Vroman and Vera Brustenstev, Unemployment Compensation Around the World: A Comparative Analysis (Kalamazoo, MI: Upjohn Institute Press, 2005).
- 43 See also Robert Holzmann and others, "Severance Pay Programs Around the World: History, Rationale, Status, and Reforms" (Bonn, Germany: Institute for the Study of Labor, 2011), available at http://tp.iza.org/dp5731.pdf.
- 44 R. Daniel Kelemen, ed., Lessons from Europe? What Americans Can Learn from European Public Policies (Washington: CQ Press, 2014).
- 45 GOV.UK, "Jobseeker's Allowance (JSA)," available at https:// www.gov.uk/jobseekers-allowance/overview (last accessed November 2015).
- 46 See also Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Policy Basics: How Many Weeks of Unemployment Compensation Are Available?", available at http://www.cbpp.org/research/ economy/policy-basics-how-many-weeks-of-unemploymentcompensation-are-available (last accessed November 2015).

- 47 See also Marmor, Social Insurance: America's Neglected Heritage and Contested Future.
- 48 See also Arloc Sherman and Danilo Trisi, "Safety Net More Effective Against Poverty Than Previously Thought" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2015), available at http://www.cbpp.org/research/poverty-and-inequality/safety-net-more-effective-against-poverty-than-previously-thought.
- 49 See also Rick McHugh and Will Kimball, "How Low Can We Go? State Unemployment Insurance Programs Exclude Record Numbers of Jobless Workers" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2015), available at http://www.epi.org/ publication/how-low-can-we-go-state-unemploymentinsurance-programs-exclude-record-numbers-of-joblessworkers/.
- 50 All quotes in the following two paragraphs are from Vallas, "Protecting the Safety Net From Waste, Fraud, and Abuse."
- 51 Rebecca Vallas, "Social Security Disability Insurance: A Primer for Rand Paul (and Everyone Else)," TalkPoverty, January 15, 2015, available at http://talkpoverty.org/2015/01/15/ rand-paul-social-security/.
- 52 Rebecca Vallas, "Cutting Social Security Disability Insurance Won't Help Anyone Go Back to Work," Center for American Progress, April 14, 2015, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/news/2015/04/14/110961/ cutting-social-security-disability-insurance-wont-helpanyone-go-back-to-work/.
- 53 See also U.S. Social Security Administration, "Monthly Statistical Snapshot, September 2015," available at http:// www.ssa.gov/policy/docs/quickfacts/stat_snapshot/ (last accessed November 2015).
- 54 See also Rebecca Vallas and Shawn Fremstad, "Social Security Disability Insurance: A Bedrock of Security for American Workers" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/report/2015/06/16/115195/social-security-disability-insurance-a-bedrock-of-security-for-american-workers/.
- 55 See also David Pattison and Hilary Waldron, "Growth in New Disabled Worker Entitlements, 1970–2008," Social Security Bulletin 73 (4) (2013): 25–48, available at http://www.ssa. gov/policy/docs/ssb/v73n4/v73n4p25.pdf.
- 56 See also Stephen Goss, "The Financing Challenges Facing the Social Security Disability Insurance Program," Testimony before the House Committee on Ways and Means, Subcommittee on Social Security, March 14, 2013.
- 57 Shawn Fremstad and Rebecca Vallas, "The Facts on Social Security Disability Insurance and Supplemental Security Income for Workers with Disabilities" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/report/2013/05/30/64681/ the-facts-on-social-security-disability-insurance-and-supplemental-security-income-for-workers-with-disabilities/.

58 Ibid.

- 59 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Social Expenditure Update" (2014), figure 7, available at http://www.oecd.org/els/soc/OECD2014-Social-Expenditure-Update-Nov2014-8pages.pdf.
- 60 Suzanne Mettler, "Reconstituting the Submerged State: The Challenges of Social Policy Reform in the Obama Era," *Perspectives on Politics* 8 (3) 2010: 803–824.
- 61 Patricia Cohen, "Taxes Take Away, but Also Give Back, Mostly to the Very Rich," *The New York Times*, March 17, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/18/business/ economy/taxes-take-away-but-also-give-back-mostly-tothe-very-rich.html? r=1.
- 62 Emanuel Nieves, Jeremie Greer, and Ezra Levin, "The Federal Tax Code: Exacerbating Inequality and the Racial Wealth Gap" (Washington: Asset Building Policy Network, 2015), available at http://assetbuildingpolicynetwork.org/thefederal-tax-code-exacerbating-inequality-and-the-racialwealth-gap/.

.....

- 63 Helly Lee and others, "Universal Credit: A Primer" (Washington: Center for American Progress, Center for the Study of Social Policy, and Center for Law and Social Policy, 2014), available at https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/ uploads/2014/03/UniversalCredit2-CLASP-brief-FINAL1.pdf.
- 64 Rebecca Vallas and Melissa Boteach, "Top 5 Reasons Why TANF Is Not a Model for Other Income Assistance Programs," Center for American Progress, April 29, 2015, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/ news/2015/04/29/112034/top-5-reasons-why-tanf-is-not-amodel-for-other-income-assistance-programs/.
- 65 This section quotes and paraphrases from Vallas and Boteach, "Top 5 Reasons Why TANF Is Not a Model for Other Income Assistance Programs."
- 66 Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Policy Basics: An Introduction to TANF," available at http://www.cbpp.org/research/policy-basics-an-introduction-to-tanf (last accessed November 2015).
- 67 Vallas and Boteach, "Top 5 Reasons Why TANF Is Not a Model for Other Income Assistance Programs."
- 68 Ife Floyd and Liz Schott, "TANF Cash Benefits Have Fallen by More Than 20 Percent in Most States and Continue to Erode" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2015), available at http://www.cbpp.org/research/family-incomesupport/tanf-cash-benefits-have-fallen-by-more-than-20-percent-in-most-states.
- 69 Vallas and Boteach, "Top 5 Reasons Why TANF Is Not a Model for Other Income Assistance Programs."
- 70 Liz Schott, LaDonna Pavetti, and Ife Floyd, "How States Use Federal and State Funds Under the TANF Block Grant" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2015), available at http://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/atoms/ files/4-8-15tanf_0.pdf.
- 71 See also Robert Greenstein and CBPP Staff, "Romney's Charge that Most Federal Low-Income Spending Goes for 'Overhead' and 'Bureaucrats' is False" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2012), available at http:// www.cbpp.org/research/romneys-charge-that-mostfederal-low-income-spending-goes-for-overhead-andbureaucrats-is.
- 72 See also Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, "Policy Basics: Introduction to SNAP," available at http://www. cbpp.org//sites/default/files/atoms/files/policybasics foodstamps.pdf (last accessed November 2015).
- 73 See also Hilary W. Hoynes, Diane Whitmore Schanzenbach, and Douglas Almond, "Long Run Impacts of Childhood Access to the Safety Net." Working Paper 18535 (National Bureau of Economic Research, 2012).
- 74 Entire quote from Vallas and Boteach, "Top 5 Reasons Why TANF Is Not a Model for Other Income Assistance Programs."
- 75 Eduardo Porter, "The Republican Party's Strategy to Ignore Poverty," *The New York Times*, October 27, 2015, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/28/business/economy/astrategy-to-ignore-poverty.html.
- 76 Lee and others, "Universal Credit: A Primer."

- 77 Melissa Boteach, Shawn Fremstad, and Rachel West, "3 Things You May Have Missed in the New Poverty, Income, and Inequality Data" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/poverty/report/2015/09/16/121148/3-thingsyou-may-have-missed-in-the-new-poverty-income-andinequality-data/.
- 78 Chuck Marr and others, "EITC and Child Tax Credit Promote Work, Reduce Poverty, and Support Children's Development, Research Finds" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2015), available at http://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/eitc-and-child-tax-credit-promote-workreduce-poverty-and-support-childrens?fa=view&id=3793.
- 79 Marr, DaSilva, and Sherman, "Letting Key Provisions of Working-Family Tax Credits Expire Would Push 16 Million People Into or Deeper Into Poverty."
- 80 Chuck Marr, "Ryan Adds Momentum to Expanding EITC for Childless Workers," Off the Charts, July 24 2014, available at http://www.cbpp.org/blog/ryan-adds-momentum-toexpanding-eitc-for-childless-workers.
- 81 Melissa Boteach and Megan Martin, "Improving Economic Opportunity" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/poverty/report/2014/07/24/94505/improvingeconomic-opportunity/.
- 82 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, How's Life? 2015: Measuring Well-being (2015).
- 83 Danilo Trisi, "Safety Net Cut Poverty Nearly in Half Last Year, New Census Data Show," Off the Charts, October 16, 2014, available at http://www.cbpp.org/blog/safety-net-cutpoverty-nearly-in-half-last-year-new-census-data-show.
- 84 Rebecca Vallas and Melissa Boteach, "The Top 10 Solutions to Cut Poverty and Grow the Middle Class," Center for American Progress, September 17, 2014, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/ news/2014/09/17/97287/the-top-10-solutions-to-cut-poverty-and-grow-the-middle-class/.
- 85 West and others, "Harnessing the Child Tax Credit as a Tool to Invest in the Next Generation."
- 86 A recent poll conducted by Hart Research Associates showed that 75 percent of Americans "support an increase in the federal minimum wage to \$12.50 by 2020 and that 71 percent of Americans believe the minimum wage for tipped workers should be increased so that all workers are subject to the same wage floor." The poll also showed that 63 percent of Americans "support an even greater increase in the minimum wage to \$15 by 2020." For more information, please see National Employment Law Project, "New Poll Shows Overwhelming Support for Major Minimum Wage Increase," Press release, January 15, 2015, available at http:// www.nelp.org/content/uploads/2015/03/PR-Federal-Minimum-Wage-Poll-Jan-2015.pdf. Another poll conducted by the Associated Press-GfK showed that most Americans-6 in 10-favored proposals to raise the minimum wage and increase paid leave policies. For more information, please see Emily Swanson, "AP-GfK Poll: Most Americans favor a higher minimum wage," AP-Gfk, February 19, 2015, available at http://ap-gfkpoll.com/featured/findings-from-our-latestpoll-15.